

Kyogle Council Working together to balance Environment, Lifestyle and Opportunity.















Kyogle Council named Northern Rivers

EMPLOYER OF THE YEAR

Kyogle Council has been named Northern Rivers Employer of the Year.

The Council took out the Large Employer of the Year Award at Novaskill's annual awards night at Ballina on Friday, 3 November 2017.

The award recognises the Council's significant investment in the future of the area's voung people.

In the past 12 months, Kyogle Council has employed five new bridge and road civil construction apprentices and three school-based trainees in the areas of tourism, business administration and planning and environment.

Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland said Council had made a conscious decision as part of its Workforce Management Plan 2017-2021 to provide increased training and employment opportunities for young people in the Kyogle Council area.

"Council believes it is important to invest in young local people and give them every opportunity to cement their future here in our Local Government Area," she said.

"Offering employment and training opportunities to the area's young people also benefits Council -- as our workforce ages, we will have trained and highly skilled young employees ready to step up."

Council's General Manager Graham Kennett said the award represented recognition that the strategy Council had adopted was being effectively implemented.

"Our Workforce Management Strategy was developed to address some of the key issues we face such as an aging workforce and skills



Novaskill's Blair Collis presents Kyogle Council Mayor Cr Danielle Mulholland and General Manager Graham Kennett with Novaskill's Large Employer of the Year award and trophy.

shortages," he said.

"This investment in skills, and the recognition we obtain through awards such as this, are all part of delivering our strategic goals such as being recognised as a local employer of choice, and retaining and rolling basis in the future."

attracting a diverse workforce.

"We have given eight young people a start this past year and our plan is to retain the current levels of apprentices and school-based trainees on a





We're fast approaching Christmas and Council is busier than ever. There have been some significant community events on throughout our

Council area including Quota's 70th Anniversary, the Tabulam Races and Beersheba commemorations, the Fairymount Festival and many more.

I would like to congratulate all the volunteers who contribute to these events: an enormous amount of work goes into them and they do an outstanding job.

Council has started the Visions of the Villages process with meetings held at Tabulam and Woodenbong to discuss its initial implementation.

I'm quite excited about the Visions concept and I look forward to seeing what each village comes up with.

Old Bonalbo Primary School students came for a visit to the Council Chambers



to find out how local Council works, both politically and administratively.

I love when the kids come to visit because they ask the most confronting questions, but I managed to escape this one relatively unscathed.

If you are interested in having your class

visit Council, please let me know.

Bec O'Meara and the kids from Afterlee Public School have been busy painting the electricity poles in the main street of Kyogle and have done a spectacular job.

If you look at the designs, which were created by Bec and her team of merry helpers, they incorporate local fauna and flora. This is a great community project and a wonderful way to beautify the town

As this is the last newsletter of the year, I would like to take this opportunity to wish everyone a Merry Christmas and a Happy New Year.

It has been a great year for Council, which has delivered on an ambitious works program and seen quite a few bridges replaced. Next year will be equally as ambitious so stay tuned for more news.

Cr Danielle Mulholland

FESTIVE SEASON CLOSURES

Kyogle Council landfills and transfer stations will be closed for public holidays during the festive season.

The following facilities which would normally be open, will be closed on the following days:

- 22 December 2017 Kyogle landfill closed (Union Picnic Day)
- 25 December 2017 Kyogle landfill closed
- 26 December 2017 Kyogle landfill and Woodenbong transfer station closed

• 1 January 2018 - Kyogle landfill closed

The Kyogle landfill will be open as normal on Saturday 23 December and Sunday 24 December 2017.

All three Council pools will be closed on Christmas day. Normal public holiday opening hours will be in place for the other public holidays.

Meanwhile, Council's administration centre and works depots will be closed from 1pm Thursday 21 December 2017 to 8am Tuesday 2 January 2018 inclusive. For emergencies, please call Council's after hours number on 6626 6800.

MAYOR RETURNED

as President of NOROC

Kyogle Council Mayor, Cr Danielle Mulholland has been re-elected President of the Northern Rivers Regional Organisation of Councils (NOROC).

Cr Mulholland was re-elected unopposed at the NOROC Annual General Meeting. Lismore Mayor Cr Isaac Smith was elected deputy president.

Cr Mulholland said she was looking forward to the challenges of the next 12 month which would include transitioning NOROC to become a Joint Organisation under State Government's Fit for the Future reforms.

FIRE PERMITS required for all open fires

The NSW Rural Fire Service is reminding people that the Bush Fire Danger Period (BFDP) is now in place.

The BFDP on the Northern Rivers typically runs from 1 September until the 31 of March each year. During the BFDP, a permit is required for any fire lit in the open.

A fire permit can be obtained from your local brigade permit issuing officer and is free of charge. It is important that you read the permit carefully and comply with all conditions set out in it.

Contact details for your local permit officer can be obtained by calling the Northern Rivers Fire Control Centre on 6663 0000 during business hours.

Lighting a fire during the BFDP without a permit or failing to comply with the conditions set out in a permit can incur a fine

of \$1100.



Anyone lighting a fire during the Bushfire Danger Period without a permit risks a \$1100 fine.



New senior staff keen to help **Kyogle LGA grow**

Two new faces have joined Council's senior management team.

Former Lismore man Tony Lickiss has taken on the role of Director Assets and Infrastructure Services while British expat Chris White is the new Director Planning and Environmental Services.

Both men bring years of experience in both local government and the private sector to their new roles and a real desire to help the Kyogle local government area progress and grow sustainably.

Council General Manager Graham Kennett welcomed the two new directors and said their appointment completed the transition from the Council's previous structure.

It also marks the completion of his personal transition from engineering director to the General Manager's role.

As Director Assets and Infrastructure Services, Mr Lickiss is responsible for roads and bridges, quarries, water and sewerage services, stormwater and flood management, parks and gardens and emergency services, among other things.

He takes over from Graham Kennett who held the role before being appointed Council's General Manager.

Previous local government roles included working for: consultancy company George Bourne and Associates providing engineering services for 16 rural councils in western Queensland; Brisbane City Council as a contract engineer; and Cook Shire Council as the Director of Engineering.

Mr Lickiss remained at Cook Shire Council for nine years only leaving to start his own business supporting councils throughout Queensland.

The professional challenge posed by Kyogle Council and its "generous" number of aging timber bridges as well as a desire to provide his two young sons with more diverse educational and sporting opportunities, prompted him to make the move back to the Northern Rivers.

"I have been with Kyogle Council four months now and have found the organisation to have a great collegiate culture where everyone is pulling in the same di-



Kyogle Council's Senior Management Team, from left, Director Planning and Environmental Services Chris White, General Manager Graham Kennett and Director Assets and Infrastructure Services Tony Lickiss.

rection for the benefit of the community and region," he said.

"I hope during my tenure to be able to support the staff to work smarter and foster an environment where innovation and fresh ideas can flourish.

"And I am particularly looking forward to being involved in the Visions of the Village program that is currently being rolled out.

"This master planning project will shape the future direction of each community and by extension the infrastructure needs and program for the next 20 years. It's a once in a generation opportunity for the community to shape the future direction of the shire, and I'm excited to see what that is and how to implement it."

As Director Planning and Environmental Services, Mr White will be responsible for planning, environmental controls, compliance and regulatory services, waste management, building control, tourism and event planning, economic development and community and cultural services.

A qualified town planner, he takes over from Manfred Boldy who left Kyogle to take up a senior management position with the Cassowary Coast Council.

Mr White worked for a number of coun-

cils in England and Scotland in senior planning and development roles and ran his own consultancy company before moving to Australia to take on a management role at Gannawarra Shire Council in northern Victoria where he was Director of Strategic Development.

Prior to moving to Kyogle in October, Mr White was managing the Mallee Regional Partnership for the Victorian Government – a role which included responsibility for developing and sourcing funding for key strategic projects for four municipalities between Mildura and Bendigo.

He has lived and worked for many years in smaller communities in border regions, and has a track record of developing and funding projects that have both driven the local economy and delivered enhanced local services.

Mr White is keen to help Council realise the growth potential of the area while protecting and promoting the special character of Kyogle and its communities.

And while he is looking to participate fully in community life, he regretfully acknowledges that his best soccer and rugby playing days are now long behind him!



Students help beautify town centre

Four more power poles along Kyogle's main street have been painted with colourful murals as part of an ongoing project which is being coordinated by local artist and school teacher Rebecca Tapscott O'Meara.

This time all 17 students from the tiny Afterlee Public School painted the timber power poles under the watchful eye of Ms O'Meara and relieving school principal Joe Landers.

Last year, power poles in the Kyogle town centre were painted by students from Kyogle High School.

In both cases, the designs were created by Ms O'Meara in collaboration with the students as part of their science, technology, engineering, art and mathematics (STEAM) studies.

This year, three of the four timber power poles that run

from the post office to the front of the Kyogle pool have been painted with native flora and fauna from the Kyogle area.

The fourth honours fallen service men and women and features a white chested dove (indigenous to Kyogle) flying over a field of red poppies.

When the project is complete, all power poles from Anzac Park to the Kyogle High School will be painted with murals.

The joint project to beautify the main street has involved Kyogle Council, the Kyogle Chamber of Commerce and Essential Energy as well as the school.

The Chamber of Commerce and the Council chipped in to supply the paint, while Council also organised approvals with Essential Energy which carried out safety audits of the poles.

Stage one of the project last year generated plenty of positive feedback and is credited with attracting tourists to the



Students, teachers and parents of Afterlee Public School pose for a photo in front of one of the four power poles they have painted as part of an ongoing town beautification/art project.

town

Already this year, tourists and local community members have lot about biodiversity and ecostopped to praise the students and their work while they have been painting.

"It's been a positive experience all round," Ms O'Meara

said

"The children have learned a systems and are thrilled to be part of something that is having such a positive effect on their community."

RECYCLING really does work

Recycling really does make a difference.

A NSW Environment Protection Authority Benchmark Study has revealed that more than 97 per cent of NSW householders say they recycle.

"It makes financial sense to recycle and reduce as much going into landfill as possible," Kyogle Council's Manager Environmental Health Services David Bell said.

While there is strong community support for recycling, there is still some work to be done in sorting general waste from recycling at home.

The front section of the split bin is for general waste only and no recycling should go into this section.

The back section is for recy-



cling only, and no general waste, including soft plastics and plastic bags, should go into

"If residents store recyclables in plastic bags, it's really important that they empty the bags into the rear section of the bin at home, or into a skip bin or recycling bay at one of our waste facilities," Mr Bell said.

"The plastic bag should be

taken away, and if not able to be used again, disposed of as waste. Unfortunately the recycling plant can't recycle soft plastics.

"Recycling really does make a difference, so it is important to try and get it right."

For example, every aluminium can that is recycled, saves enough electricity to run a TV for three hours. Recycled aluminium is made into aircraft, cars, bicycles, boats, computers, cookware, gutters, and cans.

Recycling also saves water and energy – making paper from recycled materials uses 99% less water and 50% less energy than if produced from raw materials.

Council reminds residents those items accepted for recycling include glass bottles, hard plastics, paper and cardboard, aluminium and steel cans. These can also be taken to waste facilities for free.

Last newsletter for 2017

This is the final Kyogle Council Community Newsletter for 2017.

There will be no newsletter in December. However, all going to plan, the first newsletter for the New Year should be in mailboxes on Monday 15 January 2018.

Contributed articles for the newsletter can be sent to council@ kyogle.nsw,gov.au. The deadline for contributed articles is 10am, Tuesday 2 January 2018.



GET INVOLVED IN

developing village master plans

Work has started on project to prepare master plans for the six villages of Wiangaree, Woodenbong, Tabulam, Old Bonalbo, Mallanganee and Bonalbo.

The master plans will guide the development of each village over the next 10-20 years and will address a range of matters including; parks, streetscape, community facilities and buildings, access and transport, land use and development, use of Crown Reserves and economic development

The master plans will be developed, in conjunction with the community, over the next four months.

Council wants people to get involved in the process and have their say on how their village will look and feel in the future.

There are a number of ways you can

have your say or get involved:

- Go to Council's website and complete an on-line survey.
- Pick up a paper survey at your local village Post Office (return via the box at the Post Office).
- Attend a community workshop in your village.

The dates and venues for these community workshops are:

- ⇒ Wiangaree Monday, 27 November at Wiangaree Hall, 5.30-7.30pm;
- ⇒ Woodenbong Tuesday, 28 November at Woodenbong Hall, 5.30-7.30pm;
- ⇒ Old Bonalbo Wednesday, 29 November at Old Bonalbo Hall, 5.30-7.30pm;
- ⇒ Bonalbo Wednesday, 6 December at Bonalbo Hall, 5.3-7.30pm;
- ⇒ Tabulam Tuesday, 12 December at Tabulam Hall, 5.30-7.30pm;
- Mallanganee Wednesday, 13 De-

cember at Mallanganee Hall, 5.30pm-7.30pm.

You can RSVP for the workshops via Council's community engagement consultants at info@mullerenterprise.com.au.
To find out more go to

https://www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au/. Council hopes to hear from you!



Australia Day **AWARDS**

Nominations for the 2018 Event, and Business/Service).

Kyogle, Woodenbong and West of the Range Australia Day Awards are now open.

Event, and Business/Service).

Nominations will close on Saturday 31 December 2017.

West of the Range has five

All three Australia Day Committees are asking the community to nominate those people worthy of recognition for their endeavours whether it be in sport, academia, community life or social welfare.

Kyogle has six award categories (Citizen of the Year, Junior Citizen, Senior Sportsperson, Junior Sportsperson, Senior Student, and Junior Student), with nominations closing on Friday 8 December 2017.

Woodenbong has five award categories (Citizen of the Year, Young Citizen, Sportsperson, Community Organisation/ Event, and Business/Service). Nominations will close on Saturday 31 December 2017.

West of the Range has five award categories (Citizen of the Year, Young Citizen, Sportsperson, Community Organisation/Event, and Business/ Service), with nominations closing on 30 December 2017.

For further details about the Australia Day Awards, including nomination forms go to Council's website at www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au or call 6632 1611. Hard copies are also available from the Council's administration centre.

Gallery's final show for 2017

The Roxy Gallery is calling for expressions of interest from local artists wanting to exhibit in the gallery's final show of the year.

The exhibition will run from the end of year and into

the new year and will be titled, Into the Light of the New.

It will give artists the opportunity to market their works over the Christmas, New Year period.

EOI forms are available at the gallery or email roxygallery@kyolgle.nsw.gov.au.

Quota's 70th anniversary



Kyogle Quota celebrated its 70th anniversary in October with a function at the Kyogle Bowling Club attended by more than 80 people. Pictured at the cutting of the anniversary cake are, from left, M Armstrong, M King, R Watts, J Powell, C Marriott, M Brown and P Saville Absent: K Mills.





Two more bridges REPLACED

Council completed the replacement of Boorabee Park Bridge on Back Creek Road and Collins Creek Bridge on Collins Creek Road in Novem-

Replacement of Boorabee Park Bridge was made possible with funding received from the Federal Government.

Collins Creek Bridge was washed away in flooding earlier this year and was replaced using National Disaster Relief and Recovery Arrangements (NDRRA) funding.

Short term road closures will be in effect on Williams Road while pile driving is carried out at bridge sites on the road during November and December. Council aims to start work on the four replacement bridges in early January 2018.

Installation of bridge piles will commence at Mahers Bridge, and will be followed immediately by Andrews Bridge and then Frenchs and Otterys Bridges.

Residents of Williams Road are encouraged to use Kyogle Road wherever possible to avoid the short term closures that will occur while piles are installed.

Council's contractor has commenced works to replace Jacksons Bridge on McClelland Road. When this bridge is complete, the contractor will start work on Hogans No.1 Bridge on Sawpit Creek Road. Both bridges were washed away during flooding in March/April this year and are being replaced with funds obtained through the NDRRA.

Assessment of tenders for replacement of Robothams Bridge on Williams Road is currently underway. It is hoped that a report regarding the tender assessment will be presented to the December Council meeting.

Work on the replacement of Davis Bridge on Gradys Creek Road is on track and expected to be finished mid-December. This means that Gradys Creek Road should be open in time for the holidays.

Work on the replacement of Boyles Bridge No 2 will continue into the new year but as the new bridge can be built alongside the existing bridge, Gradys Creek Road will remain open, with traffic able to use the old bridge.

Work will start on Lions Road Bridge in early January 2018. During the bridge's replacement, traffic will be detoured along Gradys Creek Road. This means that the Gradys Creek/Lions Road route will be open for through traffic to Queensland from the Summerland Way and local residents will no longer be reliant upon the Simes Road / Lynches Creek Road detour.

Council will carry out gravel re-sheeting of Collins Valley Road and Sandy Creek Road in December with funds received under the NDRRA

Other NDRAA road work to be carried out in December will be gravel patching in the Collins Creek and Lynches Creek areas. This patching will be carried out in conjunction with Council's planned routine maintenance grading.

Maintenance grading of Peacock Creek Road is planned for Lane in Kyogle is nearing December, as well as slashing of Bruxner Highway and Clarence Way from Sandilands north to Woodenbong in the lead up to the holiday period.

Sealed road patch repairs will be carried out on Deep Creek Road, Homeleigh Road, Green Pigeon Road and on Clarence Way from Old Bonalbo north to Woodenbong.



The newly installed Boorabee Park Bridge on Back Creek Road.

During December, Council will undertake an extension of Pitches Road.

Council has commenced rehabilitation of another section of Clarence Way, south of Woodenbong. This work is expected to be completed in mid-December and will connect with the section of rehabilitation completed on Clarence Way last financial year.

Widening of 500m of Ettrick Road near the top of the range is in progress, and earthworks for further widening of Ettrick Road are being carried out while equipment is in the area. Council has also completed rehabilitation 1.1km of Kyogle Road and initial seal of a section of Collins Creek Road has also been completed.

Rehabilitation of Geneva Street and extension of Edward completion.

The work has included installation of stormwater infrastructure, relocation and upgrade of 400m of water main, construction of kerb and guttering, and sealing of the road.

Similar works have also been carried out in Wyndham Street, Kyogle.

Council thanks local resi-



Council has finished sealing an 800m section of Collins Creek Road north of Tims Lane.

dents for their patience during these upgrades.

In November, Council successfully relined sewer trunk mains at McDougall Street and Norton Street, and under Kyogle High School.

Over the last two months, Council completed CCTV survey of 12km of sewer mains pipes in Kyogle, 1.2km of sewer mains at Muli Muli and 3.5km of stormwater pipes in Kyogle which brings the CCTV survey to completion for this financial year.



Library news

Share the dignity

Kyogle library is once again the collection point for the Kyogle Local Government Area for Share the Dignity's Christmas Appeal.

For further information contact library staff on 6632 1134.

Summer Reading Club

Kyogle library will again host the Summer Reading Club for preschoolers through to 18-year-olds.

It will run from 1 December to 31 January. This year's theme is Game On, with participants being encouraged to play, solve, participate and read.

Registration is free. To register, please see library staff.

Holiday fun

Kyogle library will host school holiday activities including calm colouring and Lego throughout January.

No bookings necessary, just call into the library.

Lego Challenge

A LEGO challenge will be held at the Kyogle library on Thursday

11 January and Wednesday 24 January from 4-5pm.

The event will be open to school aged children. No bookings required, just come along on the day.

Fun and games

A birthday-themed special school holiday event will be held at the Kyogle library on Wednesday 10 January from 10.30-11.30am.

The event is for five to 12-year-olds and will feature craft and birthday party games. Bookings required, phone 6632 1134.

Parents N Kids Club

The Saturday Parents 'N Kids Club will meet at Kyogle library on Saturday 13 January and Saturday 27 January.

The library provides a welcoming space with resources for parents and carers to enjoy quality, fun times with their kids. This is an unstructured activity so children must be supervised at all times.

Library closure

Kyogle library will be closed for the Christmas break from noon Saturday 22 December and will re-open on Tuesday 2 January at 10.30am.

CALENDAR

Farmers Market

The Kyogle Farmers Market is held on Saturday mornings in Stratheden Street, Kyogle (between the Summerland Way and the library). To book a stall phone Rupert on 0403 628 292 or Anne on 6632 1851.

Christmas Extravaganza

Cawongla Art Studio will hold a Christmas Extravaganza on Saturday 9 December from 10am-4pm.

There will be local art and craft, cards, prints and upcycled and retro items.

For details on how you can sell your wares, contact Linda on 0402 330 244. The art studio is located at 5325 Kyogle Road, Cawongla.

Carols by Candlelight

Kyogle Lions Club will host the 2017 Kyogle Carols by Candlelight on Sunday 10 December at the Kyogle Amphitheatre.

The Lions Club is looking for schools, groups and organisations to perform on the night and is hoping that acts from last year will again join the line-up.

If you would like to be involved, please contact Cinnamon Clark at cinnamon-clark@gmail.com.

Two exhibitions, three artists

Two exhibitions by three local artists are currently on show at the Roxy Gallery, Kyogle.

Deborah and Rodney Brown have once again teamed up with Jenny Kitchener to present Eclectic Mix and Eye Spy.

The Browns' exhibition Eclectic Mix includes landscape paintings inspired by the beautiful local scenery as well as country views of the UK.

As the title suggests, the exhibition is a mix of media that includes Rodney's portraits and still life paintings and Deborah's 3D fibre works and pho-

tography. Deborah has also produced cards and notebooks depicting their paintings and photos which promote the beautiful Kyogle area.

Jenny Kitchener's exhibition, Eye Spy, gets up close and personal with birds and insects which Jenny finds to be fun.

It is both colourful and engaging and features beautiful birds and fascinating insects.

The artwork in this show will explore and present some of the different ways we can view the natural world, whether through binoculars, magnifying glasses or with the naked eye.

Jenny exhibits her work locally and nationally and works mainly with print media, pro-



Deborah Brown's photograph titled Colour in Kew Road which is featured in the Eclectic Mix exhibition.

ducing 2D and 3D works and artist's books.

Linocuts, screen prints, monotypes, collages and mixed media works will be on display.

The two exhibitions are on show at the Roxy Gallery, 143 Summerland Way, Kyogle, until 9 December. The gallery opens Monday-Friday 10am-4pm and Saturday from 9.30am -12pm.

Kyogle fishway wins THIRD AWARD

Kyogle Council's innovative Fishway Project has won a third environmental award.

The fishway, which removed one of the last major fish migration barriers in the Richmond River, won the Highly Commended Award for the Environmental Enhancement Category at the 2017 Institute of Public Works Engineering Australasia (IPWEA) Engineering Excellence Awards. Ballina Shire Council was the winner of the Category with its Coastal Recreational Path project.

Other awards won by Kyogle Council this year for the Fishway Project include the Habitat and Wildlife Guardianship Award as part of the Keep NSW Beautiful Blue Star Sustainability Awards and the Local Government NSW Excellence in the Environment Award.

Built at a cost of \$1.37 million, the Kyogle fishway has reduced the 1.8 meter straight drop of the old Kyogle weir to 24

x 100mm lifts over 48 meters moving down stream.

It has opened up 300km of upstream waterways to fish like the Australian Bass, and the endangered Eastern Freshwater Cod, allowing them to cross the weir to spawn, feed and seek refuge in the upper reaches of the Richmond River.

Kyogle Mayor, Danielle Mulholland said the three awards highlighted Council's ingenuity and commitment to the environment.

"This is a very innovative design which is being recognised for its quality and uniqueness across the State," Cr Mulholland said.

"Kyogle Council has worked hard to secure funding and our creative approach is delivering great outcomes for the community. I am very proud of the team who worked on the Fish ladder and I'm pleased they are being recognised for their work."

Kyogle Council partnered with DPI Fisheries, NSW Public Works, Restart NSW, the NSW Environmental Trust and the NSW Recreational Fishing Trust to deliver this project.



The multi-award winning Kyogle fishway.

As part of the fishway's innovative design, pre-fabricated v-shaped concrete baffles were installed into the bed of the river to create the graduated 48 metre climb to the weir. The concrete baffles were pre-fabricated by Kyogle Council's bridge and concrete crew and installed by Woodenbong-based contactor MJ Smith Ground Preparation.

Council Meetings

Council Meetings: The next Ordinary Council meeting will be held on Monday 13 December 2017 at 5pm. Ordinary meetings are held on the second Monday of every month except January and June. Meetings start at 5pm and are held at the Kyogle Council Chambers, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle. The first item of general business is Question Time which provides an opportunity for the public to ask questions of Councillors and senior staff. To speak to Council on a specific issue during the meeting, apply in writing to the General Manager prior to the close of business on the day preceding the meeting for public access.

REGIONAL ROADS INFORMATION

www.myroadinfo.com.au

RECYCLING FACILITIES

All Council waste facilities have recycling capabilities (if separated) and can recover oil, paper, cardboard, steel, aluminium, glass, and plastic at no charge.

The waste facility hours of operation are: Kyogle: 7.30am-12pm Monday to Friday 9am-4pm Saturday & Sunday

Woodenbong: Tuesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Bonalbo: Wednesday & Saturday 9am-4pm Mallanganee: Thursday & Sunday 9am-4pm



A WARD

Cr Kylie Thomas

0428 919 496 kylie.thomas@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Hayden Doolan

0402 097 185

hayden.doolan@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Janet Wilson

0422 957 773

janet.wilson@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

B WARD

Cr John Burley (Deputy Mayor) 6632 1436 or 0437 252 376

john.burley@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Maggie May

0499 551 714 or 6633 3338 (a/h) maggie.may@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Robert Dwyer

6632 3352

bob.dwyer@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

C WARD

Cr Danielle Mulholland (Mayor)

0438 931 425

danielle.mulholland@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Lindsay Passfield

6635 1429

lindsay.passfield@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Cr Earle Grundy

6665 3290

earle.grundy@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

KYOGLE COUNCIL HOURS 8.30AM-4PM MONDAY TO FRIDAY PO BOX 11, 1 Stratheden Street, Kyogle, NSW, 2474

Telephone : 02 6632 1611, After hours emergency: 02 6626 6800

Facsimile: 02 6632 2228, Email: council@kyogle.nsw.gov.au

Website: www.kyogle.nsw.gov.au Facebook: www.facebook.com/KyogleCouncil